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1
Welcome

David Barnes opened the meeting and welcomed everyone.  He thanked Danny Langley (GOC), Stuart Holland (College), Raymond Curran and Margaret McMullan (Health and Social Care Board) for their attendance.
2
GOC Update – Danny Langley, Communications Officer GOC
Danny thanked David for the invitation to update ONI Members and gave an overview of what has been going on at the GOC.  

He said that 1/4/14 marked the start of a new three-year strategy plan.  The emphasis would be on Public Health and Safety, driving the need for high standards, increasing public trust and awareness and improving complaints handling.  There would be resulting benefits to the public and practitioners.

There had been a change in the provider to OCCS – free optical complaints – smooth transition.  They were keen to engage with the profession.

New fitness to practice rules have been put in order with case examiners.  The idea is to speed up the process regarding the formal investigation.  Case Examiners can look at a case immediately and have powers to suspend anyone where there is a threat to health and safety.
The GOC are liaising with the Law Commissions Review to improve consistency on how professions make their rules.  Four Nations would be an example of this. He felt that Optometry has had a unique direction within a flexible framework.

Key aims are to speed up fitness to practice process, and implementation of the Eye register.  Danny said that although the GOC broadly welcomed the proposed bill, there were areas, which they were not comfortable with and they were working on these.  Timescale for the new legislation is not clear.

Another key issue that is being tackled is legal practice in the optical sector including brand protection and risks to patient health in areas such as online contact lens provision.  The GOC would like to see a code of practice for online retailers and increased public awareness of potential problems.  The consultation is ongoing & due to continue until 3 June.

3
College Update – Stuart Holland, Public Affairs
Stuart Holland thanked David for the opportunity to tell ONI members about College plans.  Regional events out and about are working well such as the recent peer discussion held on red eye, which was attended by 75 people.  In March the “Optometry Tomorrow” event was held in York and attended by 750 delegates.  
Various consultations are ongoing on topics including guidance, quality and maintaining trust,  communication and partnership skill and performance.  Further information is available on the College website. Work is underway on Learning outcomes for Professional Certificate in Glaucoma and the Low Vision Professional certificate.  The College are currently looking for providers.
Stuart stated that there would shortly be further reports coming out.  One of the biggest of these being a report on falls.  Falls are the biggest killer of older people in UK and there is a link to poor vision.  Current NICE recommendations are that everyone who falls gets their vision checked, but examinations vary. This report will sum up what the findings are.  A useful tool has been developed for use by falls teams.  Joint meetings have been held with falls leads in Northern Ireland to discuss how lessons learned can be applied in Northern Ireland.

He reported that strategists in England are currently developing a big plan for eye care and are keenly watching developments in Northern Ireland and Scotland. 
A project has been started on health inequalities and is trying to establish why people do not access eye care and sight care.  The study will look at glaucoma, AMD and diabetic retinopathy and see if a change in service could influence peoples’ behavior. 
Funds are available for research – up to £10,000 for approved small research projects.  Potential areas for study might include contact lens practice for children and young people.

Media coverage – good housekeeping, why do people wear a monocle? Smoking and eye health.

4 
HSCB update – Raymond Curran
Raymond Curran addressed the meeting covering issues such as integration (how do Optometrists fit in?).  He talked about “Transforming Your Care” and the move to “shift left” and treat patients within their own community, when it is safe to do so.  This is in response to increase demand on the healthcare system, from population trends and unplanned change to waiting lists.  This opens opportunities for the community optometrist.
In line with UK Vision Strategy, a cross-sectoral approach is needed to make change reality.  This is happening through the Developing Eyecare Partnerships, which have been implemented by Health Minister, Edwin Poots. These partnerships have 12 objectives and have representatives from all stakeholders in eyecare including ophthalmologists.  He would be leading them with Jackie McCall (PHA).  The objectives would be patient-centred, follow a smart agenda (measurable) and be divided into 5 key themes, each covered in a task group (TG).
TG1 would deal with workforce and legislature – how do we deal with entry level into the profession and how do we plan for the future?  Acknowledgement that the current contract is no longer fit for purpose.
TG2 would be looking at integrated models and pathways for AMD and Diabetic Retinopathy and other eye conditions.
TG3 would be looking at regional measurement (capture and analysis of data).  Of patients currently referred into hospital for cataract treatment, 25% are sent home, as they didn’t want to proceed.  Need to get better. 
TG4 would be looking at regional acute eye PEARS.  A pilot scheme is planned for the Dungannon and Armagh area.  Piloting because we need to know it will work in NI.
TG5 is looking into the promotion of Eye Health

This is all part of a five year strategy.  One year in, different aspects are being delivered at a different pace.

Glaucoma Update
Around 320 optometrists have completed the training in glaucoma referral refinement. NICE clinical guidelines are the main driver.  Work with ONI is ongoing to establish any additional information that could be given to ophthalmologists to assist triage. The new referral form is busy and may need tidied up.  The vision is to see GOS optometrists working in LES clinics.  Applicants have been shortlisted for posts in secondary care clinics.  These clinics will manage glaucoma/OHP cases in a dedicated centre.  Going forward COSIs could come in and train with a view taking their skills into community practice.  This would allow stable patients to be seen close to home (TYC).  IT needs to be upgraded in clinics to allow networking.
So far the results have been positive. The initial aim was to reduce false positives by 30% - have actually reduced by 64% - don’t know how many might be glaucoma.  Next stage is further referral refinement such as ONH analysis and angles to prevent false negatives.

SPEARS

15 practices have been selected to take part in Armagh/Dungannon area to provide a Locally Enhanced Service, which would attract a fee. This is to address the 15% of conditions (e.g. conjunctivitis and bleparitis) going into secondary care (A & E and outpatients), which could be managed in primary care. It is anticipated that this will roll out in August 2014 and ties in with the objective of managing non-sight threatening conditions in ophthalmic primary care.

Non-medical Prescribers 
A number of optometrists have now become Independent Prescribers and have been issued with prescription pads.   Contributing to the improvement of antimicrobial stewardship.  The only prescribers before were pharmacists or nurses, mainly in secondary care.  Process needs fine-tuned, in areas such as IT, payment process, what will they do?  There is a plan to embed IPs into specialist clinics.  Some Trusts already planning an Integrated Care Clinic (ICC) and have advertised for Band 7 Optometrist with an IP Certificate.  Another opportunity might exist during GP out of hours. 
Diabetic Retinopathy 
Regarding the screening, there have been pockets in uptake.  Need more patients to attend. Again further development needed in IT.  NIECR – electronic care record would allow optometrists (maybe in read only access) to see patient meds, screening results and bloods.  Unfortunately DR screening doesn’t upload into ECR. If this could be addressed it would rule out patients being double counted and double screened.  The fact that optometrists are not currently being included in the loop is a problem.
Cataract pathway 
This is not an LES but best practice.  Questions have been agreed for the form to weed out those unwilling to undergo surgery. E.g. Impact on patients life – is it bothering you? It is not a consenting document or about rationing. Two pilots are being run in Belfast and Southern Area with a view to utilising the skills in primary care to manage post-operative cataract cases.  Stuart said that the College are doing some work on the NICE guidelines in this area.
HSCB Newsletter  
Raymond highlighted that the HSCB are working with ONI to improve patient care, but communication needs to improve.  Optometrists should read the Newsletter and cascade down. 
Raymond also made reference to the Sight test survey (should include gender and ethnicity).  Regarding planning for the future – key areas would be vision and falls.  Certificate of Visual Impairment – best corrected vision of 6/18.  Work is ongoing on the GAIN audit – looking at what examination should take place in a domiciliary visit?  The RNIB are looking at what are the existing barriers to service.  Regarding the Optometric Claims System – 13 practices are running with the Clinical Communications Gateway – feedback and quality will improve.
5
Apologies 
An attendance sheet was completed and apologies were received from the above.

6
Minutes of previous meeting.
The Minutes of last year’s meeting were sent out by email. Rachel Scott proposed that they be taken as a true and accurate record.  Brian McKeown seconded the motion and there were no objections.
7
Chairmans Report – David Barnes
David Barnes stated that ONI had had an extremely positive year.  There was more agreement with ophthalmologists and, due to the work that Helen (Knox) and Alan (Rundle) had done previously, optometry now has a central role with 13 optometrists being directly involved within the Developing Eyecare Partnerships strategy. This is the vehicle with which everything will move forward.  There has been great progress in Glaucoma due to groundwork by Helen, Alan, Patrick (Richardson) and Barry (Curran).  Over 300 optometrists have be trained and signed up to the scheme.  Initial findings showed that 64% didn’t have to go into hospital, which is a big win of which we can be proud.  Moving forward, we need to make sure that there is an accredited optometrist in every practice.  He thanked Patrick and Barry for their help.  COSIs would be the next step.  Initially it was hoped that the posts would change every 3 years, in order to build up a critical mass of skilled up optometrists within the community.  He reported that ONI had held recruitment and selection training for the posts and thanked Paula O’Kelly.
Regarding the PEARS scheme, Sara was to visit the selected practices to deliver an audit.  This would be followed by a pilot scheme where the practitioners would be paid to treat/triage or manage red eye.  If successful – this scheme would be rolled out, properly promoted.  For the pilot scheme – GP leads, pharmacists, receptionists and front line staff had been spoken to.  David highlighted the need for fair reimbursement taking into consideration admin and examination time.  
Other exciting developments are being made in post op cataract management and Telemedicine, which is showing early signs of success with images being referred electronically to ophthalmology.
David reported that he as well as being Chair, he sat on two of the task groups.  He also met monthly with Raymond and Margaret in a bid to improve communication.  He had met with Tony Garret and Barry Duncan from ABDO, Gareth Hadley from GOC and had attended the NIOS Ball in September where he had met Jim Wells MLA and Sloan Harper.  In October – he had signed primary care fraud charter on behalf of ONI.  
In January, Alan had stepped down as ONI Representative from the Ophthalmic Committee and replaced by William Stockdale.  
The new ONI Website has been launched and is being updated regularly.  Facebook 145 likes.  Links still have to be added, and references to Peer Review and forthcoming CET events.

David concluded by thanking Raymond Curran and Margaret McMullan.  He also thanked Natasha Healey and NIOS Committee and Martin Holley and the Ophthalmic Committee.  Thanks also went to the ONI Committee, in particular to Moyra McClure who stood in as Treasurer when Mark Mackey stood down. Thanks to Sara.  Thanks to the profession.  He ended by drawing attention to exciting opportunities that were arising but cautioned about the need to maintain strong professional standards.

Kathryn Saunders thanked David and suggested how ONI should look at tying the AGM into some other event to shore up support. Andrew Petticrew thanked ONI for the support NIOS have received regarding training.
Raymond thanked David for good working relationship and welcomed the new structure but highlighted the need to cascade down the outcomes.
8
Treasurers Report – Moyra McClure
Moyra opened by explaining that she has only been appointed as Treasurer within the last few months. A paper copy of the draft accounts was circulated
Moyra reported that the annual income was £69,817 – levy and interest

The expenditure was £67,670, leaving a surplus of £2,147.  The expenditure was about the same as last year, with the exception of the tonometer initiative £17,400.  There were also additional costs associated with the development of the new website.  The Net current assets stand at £151.419. 
The Accounts were proposed by Patrick Richardson, Seconded by Kathryn Saunders.  There were no objections.

Michael Coates that there was no expenditure for Employers Liability Insurance.  It was agreed check this out.

The surplus of funds was discussed.  It was suggested that a “war chest” of two years running costs would be kept and the rest invested.  A war chest of £100,000 was proposed by Patrick Richardson and seconded by Andrew Petticrew.  There were no objections. Future projects that the money could be spent on included workshops and refresher courses. It would not be given back to the profession – the tonometer grant was a “one off”.  Would be better to use the money in securing a better sight test fee.
Kathryn Saunders proposed that we keep Jackson Andrews as ONI accountants for 14/15.  This was seconded by Patrick Richardson.  There were no objections.
9
Any other business

None

